LOCHABER DISTRICT SALMON FISHERY BOARD

CLERK TO THE BOARD:  JON GIBB

Minutes of the Meeting  held on Thursday 2nd October 2014 at Alexandra Hotel, Fort William
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1. Apologies

Apologies for absence were received from Alan Kennedy and Kim Malcolm
2. Minutes of last meeting
It was agreed that the minutes be approved as correct.

3. Matters Arising
There were none that would not be raised later.
4. Final accounts 2013/14
These were approved
5. Accounts 2014/15 to date
No matters were raised but JG confirmed that all levy had now been collected for the year and the income received of £27,155 is just £150 short of the budgeted figure.
6.  Clerk’s Report.
JG ran through some of the main issues that have been dealt with in the last 6 months with both a constant stream of small scale hydro applications and a renewed amount of fish farm applications being high on the list.
There followed a discussion about the refusal of planning permission at Loch Slapin in Skye (the Board had objected to the application) and it was generally agreed that much of the effectiveness of responses to this application was due to the broad range of interests reflected. AH confirmed that there is a general move towards deep-water sites like the Isle of Muck and all agreed that this is to be encouraged. JS raised the issue of employment, particularly in comparison with the past, and DSH commented that although it may be less the aquaculture industry in Lochaber does provide vital employment for young local people and those wishing to start a career in areas such as engineering. There are few other opportunities in the area. After further general discussion about lice control using wrasse and the additional impact of dredging on inshore habitats, it was concluded that the best use of time and effort in responding to the further development plans of the industry is to be part of a wider community involvement and, where appropriate, to encourage a more direct approach than simply relying on another decade of research to inform decisions by regulators (which up until now, it was agreed, had achieved very little).
A discussion followed about Marine Harvest’s commitment to the ASC standards by 2020 and, in particular, the requirement to move out of freshwater lochs. JG noted that MH was already keen to try and change the terms of ASC standards as the move would be very difficult to implement. The company has also been making improvements to some of their freshwater sites in Lochaber. It was agreed by all that in all dealings with the industry and their regulators this must be kept at the very top of the agenda to prevent any slippage.
7. Sub Board and catchments updates
Representatives present from the following catchment reported on the 2014 season just about to finish-
Shiel (JS) – the worst ever season on his bank, which was ‘holiday fished’ unlike the other bank which lets the fishing with the cottages. Very low numbers of both salmon and sea trout.
Lochy (JV) – 30% down on 5 year average. Poor catches but reasonable runs of fish appear to have entered the river when compared to the disastrous runs around the rest of the country. May/June saw an average weight of 17/18lbs, which was most welcome. The river has been very warm all season, and much more so than in the past according to historical records, which will certainly have contributed to the poor catches. Fresh fish are still entering the river this week but are proving extremely reluctant to take. There are a lot of finnock around.

Moidart (DSH) – No salmon present but many sea trout including some mature fish of 3lbs + The sea trout are carrying very inconsistent numbers of sea lice, some badly infested whereas some none at all. There appears to be a healthy population of sand-eels in the sea. This has also been reported further north.

Morar (GH) – no water in the river due to lack of summer rainfall and problems with the hydro. Low catches on the river but some good fishing reported for all species on the loch.

Arkaig (AC) – no salmon angling of any note has been reported. There was an illegal fishing incident where a salmon was caught in the river. JG is aware of this incident and its progress with the police. The individuals are known to the bailiffs and JG encouraged the estate to make sure the police progress the matter. JG noted that only this week the police had given some illegal anglers ‘permission’ to fish in Loch Shiel at the mouth of a spawning burn in the middle of the night!
Cuil Bay (by email) – JG reported an email sent to him by Kim Malcolm the day before. They had witnessed a very poor grilse run and believed this was the case all over Scotland. Sandy had returned 9 hen MSW salmon during the month of May, in accordance with the Lochaber Conservation Agreement. He had caught one fin clipped salmon of 10lbs in June, a returning fish from the Lochy smolt programme.
8. The Fisheries Review
JG confirmed that the review team headed by Andrew Thin was due to report to the Minister this coming week. It is likely (but not confirmed) that the Scottish Government would then make their recommendations public. There was plenty of speculation as to what these recommendations might contain and there seemed little point in deciding how to respond until the actual detail is known.

A general discussion about the review and the future within the Lochaber region (which continued at the end of the meeting) followed. It was generally agreed that the best course of action would be to wait for the publication of the review, for JG to distribute this information when available to all interested parties and then for JG and DB to arrange a meeting of all key fisheries interests in Lochaber to discuss the findings of the review and to decide how best to take forward any likely changes locally to the fisheries management structures in the region for the benefit of the whole fishery in Lochaber. A secondary meeting might then be held to prioritise issues that any future management structure would deal with, some of which had been discussed in brief at this meeting.
9. Fishery Trust update
Lice monitoring revealed zero lice at Camus Na Gaul at the mouth of the Lochy and very mixed lice loads at the site at Borrodale near Arisaig.
As part of a project funded by the Coastal Communities Fund the biologists have been involved in writing up some catchment management plans, promoting local angling opportunities and marketing of the region using social media and the website www.fishlochaber.co.uk
They are also involved in a project to map local Japanese knotweed stands and deliver a knotweed spraying programme, including areas of the River Lochy and tidal zone around Fort William.

DB confirmed that there was still no evidence of signal crayfish at Ballachulish Quarry following their eradication programme.

After some discussion about some of the projects being undertaken both within the region and around Scotland by the Trust network, JV noted that all activities should add value to the operation and improvement of the fishery. He did not believe that this was always the case.

10. AOCB

JS asked about canoes and whether anything could be done if they were disrupting fishing. Generally it was agreed that the best course of action is to discuss the matter with those people involved. This has been done on the Lochy and an agreed access protocol has been drawn up. There is 95% compliance but, as with all activities, there will always be those that choose to ignore it and act irresponsibly.
11. Date of next meeting
The Annual Public Meeting will be held at 10am on Thursday 19th March 2015 at the Alexandra Hotel, Fort William.
